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Helena and Port Royal, white slaveowners fled but their slaves remained. It was here, in October , that
Charlotte Forten arrived under the auspices of the Philadelphia Port Royal Relief Association to teach the
newly liberated slaves. Forten later Charlotte Forten Grimke was born in Philadelphia in into a family of
well-to-do, free blacks who were active in the abolitionist movement. Forten was a teacher and a writer,
known today for her extensive diaries and her articles. An educated woman and a product of free black
society, Forten hovered uneasily between the worlds of blacks and whites. In this article for a white audience
she expressed her jubilation about the freedom her students were newly experiencing. She also revealed her
ambivalence about these people who were similar to herself, yet at the same time so different. The first day at
school was rather trying. Most of my children were very small, and consequently restless. Some were too
young to learn the alphabet. These little ones were brought to school because the older children â€” in whose
care their parents leave them while at work â€” could not come without them. But after some days of positive,
though not severe treatment, order was brought out of chaos, and I found but little difficulty in managing and
quieting the tiniest and most restless spirits. Coming to school is a constant delight and recreation to them.
They come here as other children go to play. Of course there are some stupid ones, but these are the minority.
The majority learn with wonderful rapidity. Many of the grown people are desirous of learning to read. It is
wonderful how a people who have been so long crushed to the earth, so imbruted as these have been, â€” and
they are said to be among the most degraded negroes of the South, â€” can have so great a desire for
knowledge, and such a capability for attaining it. One cannot believe that the haughty Anglo Saxon race, after
centuries of such an experience as these people have had, would be very much superior to them. Were they,
under such circumstances, intellectual and refined, they would certainly be vastly superior to any other race
that ever existed. After the lessons, we used to talk freely to the children, often giving them slight sketches of
some of the great and good men. I told them about Toussaint, thinking it well they should know what one of
their own color had done for his race. They listened attentively, and seemed to understand. We found it rather
hard to keep their attention in school. It is not strange, as they have been so entirely unused to intellectual
concentration. It is necessary to interest them every moment, in order to keep their thoughts from wandering.
Teaching here is consequently far more fatiguing than at the North. My walk to school, of about a mile, was
part of the way through a road lined with trees, â€” on one side stately pines, on the other noble live-oaks,
hung with moss and canopied with vines. Out of the woods the roads are generally bad, and we found it hard
work plodding through the deep sand.
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History[ edit ] Like many of the easternmost barrier islands of Georgia, Sea Island was formed about 5, years
ago, after the last major ice age. Most of its recorded history dates from the beginning of the 20th century. Its
original English name was Fifth Creek Island. Simons Island plantation owners, who used the land primarily
for grazing. Two years later, on the advice of friends who foresaw the potential in oceanfront properties, he
opened the Cloister Hotel that was nicknamed the "Little Friendly Hotel" and turned over its management to
his cousin, Alfred W. Jones inherited the property, along with other tracts of nearby coastal land owned by the
Sea Island Company. Carl Van Vechten From its beginnings, the Cloister was a success, attracting a variety of
"Roaring Twenties" luminaries. Promoted as a quiet, worry-free escape, as opposed to some of the
high-energy resorts in Florida, the Cloister appealed to businessmen, politicians, and celebrities, including
New York Mayor Jimmy Walker , Edsel Ford , John D. In addition to the hotel, Mr. Coffin also dreamed of
creating a residential community on the island, and encouraged his guests to consider building "cottages"
nearby. To that end, he brought in electricity, water and telephone service, and improved causeway access to
both St. Simons and Sea Islands. In the postwar years, the Cloister and its surrounding community grew
slowly, with the hotel welcoming a steady stream of distinguished guests, including U. Unfortunately, the
need to upgrade infrastructure was overlooked. Simons island with the help of Bill Jones. The Lodge became a
hub for golfers and yet another accommodation under the Sea Island umbrella. All were intended to attract an
even higher-level, worldwide clientele. Just two years after its grand re-opening, the financial panic of and the
subsequent Great Recession hit the Sea Island Company from several directions. Expected property sales in a
new, upscale development did not occur. New home purchases in the surrounding community stalled. Later
that year, the company filed Chapter 11 Bankruptcy, and was acquired by a consortium of investors who
formed Sea Island Acquisitions, LLC, to manage the property and turn its business around. The planting
became a tradition observed by a succession of distinguished guests including presidents and heads of state.
During the G8 conference in , President George W. Bush planted a tree. From June 8â€”10, , President George
W. Bush chose to host a summit of the Group of Eight leaders at Sea Island. Protesters and demonstrations
were effectively marginalized, in part because the conference venue was located in a nearly inaccessible place.
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Marine Animals An extremely rich and diverse community of marine mammals is found on and around the
Channel Islands. Many species of pinnipeds seals and sea lions and cetaceans whales and dolphins either breed
on the islands or feed in the productive waters of the Santa Barbara Channel. Dolphins feed on anchovies and
other small fish, and follow schools of these prey as they move around the channel. Often groups of dolphins
will come to a boat and ride the bow wave for long distances. Why do they do this? It may simply be fun, or it
may allow them to conserve energy; no one really knows. During the winter Pacific grey whales migrate
between summer feeding grounds in Alaska and breeding areas in Baja, Mexico, passing through the Santa
Barbara Channel. Gray whales are often seen by passengers on whale-watching trips between December and
March. Other whale species such as humpbacks, blue, orca and fin whales are less common, but can
occasionally be seen during the summer when they come to the channel to feed. California sea lions are often
seen by boaters as they haul-out on sea buoys and offshore rocks, and are frequently encountered by divers
and snorkelers in the kelp forest. Less often seen by most people are the enormous colonies of sea lions and
seals that come to island beaches to breed. At Point Bennett, on the west end of San Miguel Island, hundreds
of thousands of northern elephant seals, California sea lions, northern fur seals and harbor seals all breed at
varying times throughout the year. The sight is remarkable, and seen by only a few hundred visitors a year
who make the trip out to San Miguel Island and then the six mile hike out to the Point, the westernmost point
of all the California Islands. In many ways pinnipeds are as much terrestrial animals are they marine. For
much of their lives they haulout on islands and offshore rocks, either for breeding, to give birth or simply to
rest. Their presence in large numbers can have significant impacts on terrestrial systems. For example
pinniped carcasses, particularly those of non-surviving pups, provide food for seabirds and bald eagles on the
islands. And when animals come farther up the shore away from the beaches and the rocks, they can severly
impact the vegetation in those areas. Some pinniped species, especially California sea lions and elephant seals,
appear to be increasing in abundance while others like harbor seals may be fewer in number around the islands
than they were in the past. Significant changes in sea water temperature like those caused by El Nino events
appear to have significant effects on pinniped populations around the Channel Islands.
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Laura Towne Charlotte Forten Charlotte Forten was the first northern African-American schoolteacher to go
south to teach former slaves. A sensitive and genteel young woman, she brought intense idealism and fierce
abolitionist zeal to her work. As a black woman, she hoped to find kinship with the freedmen, though her own
education set her apart from the former slaves. She stayed on St. Helena Island for two years, then succumbed
to ill health and had to return north. Charlotte Forten was born in Philadelphia in into an influential and
affluent family. Her grandfather had been an enormously successful businessman and significant voice in the
abolitionist movement. She attended Normal School in Salem, Massachusetts and began her teaching career in
the Salem schools, the first African-American ever hired. But she longed to be part of a larger cause, and with
the coming of the Civil War Forten found a way to act on her deepest beliefs. In , she arrived on St. As she
began teaching, she found that many of her pupils spoke only Gullah and were unfamiliar with the routines of
school. Though she yearned to feel a bond with the islanders, her temperament, upbringing and education set
her apart, and she found she had more in common with the white abolitionists there. Under physical and
emotional stress, Forten, who was always frail, grew ill and left St. Helena after two years. Today, Forten is
best remembered for her diaries. From and , she recorded the life of an intelligent, cultured, romantic woman
who read and wrote poetry, attended lectures, worked, and took part in the largest social movement of her
time. She was determined to embody the intellectual potential of all black people. She set a course of
philosophical exploration, social sophistication, cultural achievement and spiritual improvement. She was,
above all, dedicated to social justice. In her later life, she lived in Washington D. She married the minister
Francis Grimke, nephew of the crusading Grimke sisters. After many years as an invalid, she died in , having
been a voice for equality throughout her life. I will spare no effort to prepare myself well for the responsible
duties of a teacher, and to live for the good I can do my oppressed and suffering fellow creatures. But oh, how
inexpressibly bitter and agonizing it is to feel oneself an outcast from the rest of mankind, as we are in this
country! To me it is dreadful, dreadful. Oh, that I could de much towards bettering our condition. I will do all,
all the very little that lies in my power, while life and strength last! Had my first regular teaching experience,
and to you and you only friend beloved, will I acknowledge that it was not a very pleasant one. They listened
very attentively. It is well that they should know what one of their own color could do for his race. I long to
inspire them with courage and ambition of a noble sort , and high purpose. Most of my children are very
small, and consequently restless. But after some days of positive, though not severe, treatment, order was
brought out of chaos. I never before saw children so eager to learn. It is full of sunlight, they think, and they
trust in it, perfectly. My heart sings a song of thanksgiving, at the thought that even I am permitted to do
something for a long-abused race, and aid in promoting a higher, holier, and happier life on the Sea Islands.
Her diary revealed she had been touched by racism and by a kind of romanticism that came from reading
widely from European literature. She went south expecting to find herself in a community that would welcome
her and feel very familiar. To her great surprise, she discovered she had more in common with white, educated
women in the South than she had to freed slaves, who certainly had not been schooled in European romantics.
I think the mission of Charlotte Forten and of Laura Towne really fortified them in the very difficult
challenging situations: I think these women were able to separate their private hardships from this great public
mission that they were carrying out, which in a sense was their way of serving democracy, serving their
nation. Charlotte Forten certainly had in her public writing a voice she adopted for public purposes, and then I
think she spoke to herself in her private diaries. Jacqueline Jones The great scholar W. DuBois called the
teachers saintly souls, and he believed that they really did provide a tremendous amount of assistance for the
freed people after the war. He was one of the first scholars to really highlight the contributions of the teachers
and I think give them their due in a certain way. Wilbur Cash, the southern journalist and writer, decried the
schoolteachers. He said they were meddlesome busybodies; they were horsefaced bespectacled old women
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who went where they had no business going and inflamed the passions of Southern whites in the process. I
tend to see the teachers in a more complex way: But, in fact, they were ordinary young women who felt
strongly that they wanted to have a role in the great drama that was the Civil War. They wanted to contribute
what they could to black men and women. They did not always understand the culture that they had entered in
the South, but at the same time, they were really exceptional for their day. Further Reading Forten, Charlotte.
Voices from the History of Teaching,
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Map of the Sea Islands The Sea Islands are a chain of tidal and barrier islands on the Atlantic Ocean coast of the
Southeastern United States. Numbering over , they are located between the mouths of the Santee and St. Johns Rivers
along the coast of the US states of South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida.
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On South Carolina's once-isolated Sea Islands, Gullah is still spoken, African traditions are carried on, and salty
marshes perfume the air.
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Charlotte Forten, Life on the Sea Islands, In , after Union troops captured Port Royal off the coast of South Carolina, the
surrounding Sea Islands became the site of the.
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